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CHAIR NISHIKI: (gavel)... Will the Public Services Committee please come to order. Let the
record show the attendance of Committee members. From my right, Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Danny Mateo from Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Bill Medeiros from East Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sol Kaho'ohalahala - Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And also Gladys from the Upcountry area, Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Good morning, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Also with us today are from the Deputy Corporation Counsel, Kimberly Bal
Sloper, good morning.
MS. SLOPER: Good morning.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And also representing from the Administration, from the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns, Jo-Ann Ridao their Deputy Director.
MS. RIDAO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And I would be remiss just because sometimes I personally don't appreciate
my Staff and so I just want to tell you guys -- Scott Jensen, Scott Kaneshina, and Clarita
Balala, our Secretary, thank you for all the time that you put up with me and thank you
for your good work. And I know that I put you through the hell I guess last night and
they stayed with me till who knows when and they had to get up this morning around
6:30, 7:00 to work on this.
In front of you, you've got a communication from Jonathan Starr. Also a communication
from David Goode, and then your Residential Workforce Housing - 2.96.040, and then
two papers that we'll be looking at today in regards to working paper one is the definition
of on-site/offsite, and the other is perhaps some amendments that you would like to look
at in regards to dealing with a concern of calculations. We'll first open up the meeting for
public testimony, and we have one testifier that has signed up - Jonathan Starr. Good
morning, Jonathan.
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...BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. STARR: Good morning, Mr. Chair, and Members. My name is Jonathan Starr and I wish
you best holiday season. I'm here in regards to the Workforce Housing and I'm a strong
supporter of this ordinance in the first place and I do feel that it's really important to find
mechanisms to make it affordable for people who work in our community to live. I travel
to a lot of national conferences on my own time both American Planning Association or
Urban Land Institute and some others, and one thing I started hearing at these national
conferences is that there tends to be a difference in the definition of workforce housing
throughout the United States these days. And it really talks about terms of affordable
livability for people who work, and that is in relation to the proximity of the housing to
jobs and also the greenness of the project. And I use the term greenness kind of in an
interesting fashion because to me it means long-term affordability. At the American
Planning Association Conference this year it was mentioned at a number of the different
sessions by the APA and the County of Maui, our planners all are members and
advocates of the APA policy that for a working couple if they live in a compact, efficienttype of housing close to their jobs or on a transit stop close to their jobs, it compared to
living in single family, detached cul-de-sac type subdivision it saves them over a
thousand dollars a month, and this in itself makes the housing affordable. You know the
saving is in, for a large extent, automobile expenses, fuel, it's also the utilities and
maintenance on the house and it also saves the community a lot because what it does
there's less infrastructure load - their water use is half, their energy use is half, the
greenhouse gas emissions are 50 percent. All-in-all it's a good thing. And I'm not saying
that everyone has to get out of their houses that are away and move to cities but when
we're planning new development for people who are working we want to put them close
to their jobs and we want to have those housing we built for them as well as for the
benefit of the community those houses that are the ones that are initially being built and
under consideration be green. So my recommendation is that the housing be built as
close as possible to jobs and, if possible, to the superseding projects, the affordables and
that it be built to LEED standards the major projects to LEED silver either in terms of
LEED for homes or LEED for new development, and that the affordables be built to basic
LEED certification. This will ensure that they, on a long term, are much more affordable
and livable and will reduce the infrastructure loads on the community. LEED has
become the standard that is over 130,000 LEED professionals. There's quite a few on
Maui. Virtually every organization has them. At the Urban Land Institute, which is the
form for all the large builders, not only in the U.S. but in the world, the conversation this
year was not on whether to build to green and LEED standards but, you know, what the
details are. They're saying we don't decide whether we're going to do it anymore, we just
do it because now the construction base knows how to do it. They find that it saves them
in ways, in construction it saves so much in utilities that and it just builds better homes.
So we're really requesting that if there is a reduction in the percentages for affordables
that will be triggered by different kinds of projects that, that be tampered by an
association with proximity to jobs or proximity to the overall projects -- they building it
on the same side would be a wonderful thing if there's a way to do it especially with
hotels, and that they all be built to a green standard which would mean for many decades
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to come they'll be much more efficient, effective and will benefit the community. I'll be
happy to help in further regards if it's useful. Thank you very much for your concern on
this matter. Aloha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much, Jonathan. Any questions from Members? Gladys?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Starr for being here this
morning. This is a very relevant piece of information. I'm just kind of curious.
Obviously there's huge savings as time goes on and you know the utility bills go down
and all the other stuff. But initially what is that number more or less, just an estimate of
what is added to the cost to build a home with the up to LEED silver?
MR. STARR: You know, they're saying a couple of percent. I'm actually going to put a friend
of mine on the spot because we have a representative of the U. S. Green Building Council
here who knows a lot more than I do in terms of Jennifer Stites.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Starr, we'll need permission from the Chair.
MR. STARR: Yeah. I'm not asking her to come up; I'm just saying she's here. And my
understanding is it's a couple of percent but that its a wash if you amortize those costs
and roll it into a mortgage and you compare it with a savings of utilities, it's a wash or
there's an actual net savings from day one to the homeowner.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I just thought it was very important that people kind of get the
idea of what these numbers are. You know, mortgages are frightening things and I've
seen a lot of disasters by people taking on mortgages they cannot afford. So, I think it's
important that we know, is it fifty dollars a month, is it a hundred dollars a month but
then if you offset it with the savings you have a net gain, that's what I'm looking for.
MR. STARR: In communities where this type of menu-based green system has been put into
place and the first ones were Boulder, Berkeley and a number of cities in the west, it took
less than a year before the market demanded that everything be built that way because
people were not buying the other houses once they realized how much they were saving.
And there were other benefits as well -- low vie is a big issue, and that's one thing that's
mandated by LEED, which is either a lot of things such as, you know, the most grievous
example is Chinese sheet rock. But any sheet rock tends to out gas, carpet out gas is a
process wood, the new type of flooring. I know I put some in some of the cheap Lowe's
flooring into my place and the stuff stinks. And it's out gassing of chemicals that you,
you know, that have noxious effects. So, part of LEED is to use products that don't emit
those noxious gases into the envelope. There's a lot of, you know, the smart people in
our design and planning world in our country this is where they're putting their energies
to make it better every year. And also to implement LEED it was suggested to me by
some of our long-range planners. So, you know, this is consistent with our policy plan
that went through the Council and with the Maui Island Plan as well.
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COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Thank you very much and I think it's an excellent idea but these
numbers tend to make an impression on people so they're important. Thank you.
MR. STARR: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Aloha and good morning, Mr.
Starr. Thank you for being here. Hopefully you survived the weather out in Kaupo and
the roads. I wanted to ask you on your correspondence which you handed out, which was
handed out to the Members this morning, on the back of your letter the second to the last
paragraph, it says, I'm recommending that a reduction in workforce housing requirements
be granted to projects which the market units meet the requirements of the LEED silver
certified and so forth. And I think I alluded some of this in general. Can you be more
specific of which workforce housing requirements you're talking about as far as
recommending a reduction?
MR. STARR: Well, you know, there's two issues at stake. One is the overriding project for
which a reduction is being requested and that my recommendation is an addition of
proximity considerations that that be built to LEED silver. Now, LEED is based on a
menu-based system where there are a certain number of prerequisites, things you have to
meet, and then a much longer list of optional items. It's like a Chinese restaurant menu,
you know, and you get to choose which of the actions are suitable for your project. And
there's a lower level that makes certified and I forget the number, and there's a higher
level that will make a silver rating, and there's a higher level than that that would make a
gold rating, and there's a very high number that's a platinum rating, you know, on
buildings been rated to platinum and gold but so the overall project would be to LEED
silver. The affordables would be to LEED certified. And LEED certified is really not
that high a bar. Most of the good development being done throughout the State is LEED
certified and anything built by the State now is, of course, LEED silver by the way. The
military stuff is all being built on Oahu to those kinds of levels, you know, affordables on
Hawaii and Hawaiian homes. Now there are several different kinds of LEED because
they realize that one standard doesn't fit everything so there's a LEED for homes which is
about the building itself And, you know, there's some site considerations but it's mostly
about the envelope and how energy-efficient it is. There's another LEED standard called
LEED and D, and this is new, one of the very first pilots for LEED and D is the Kahului
Town Center of Alexander & Baldwin. LEED and D is neighborhood development and
it's about like a project district. And it talks more . . . although it does have the energy
efficiency component, it talks a lot about how it fits in the community. How many jobs
are available, how the transportation options you know they infill and so on. So it's really
a community plan. It's just like when you do a project district as opposed to approving a
subdivision of five houses. I mean, there's also a LEED for renovation and LEED for
commercial so, you know, we're saying that you can choose either of the LEED
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disciplines but the overall project would be towards a silver and the affordables would be
toward basic certified and those are the numbers and points they need to . . . (inaudible)

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, mahalo, Mr. Starr. Thank you for going to the
National Conferences and bringing home information like this and presenting it to us.
We appreciate that, and good to see you this morning. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
MR. STARR: Aloha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other questions for Mr. Starr? Seeing none, thank you,
Jonathan. Let the record show the presence of Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson from
West Maui. Good morning, Jo Anne.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Aloha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Good morning, Jo Anne.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Good morning.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And also excused are Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla. We have one more
testifier here? Jennifer Stites representing herself.
MS. STITES: Good morning, Chair and Council members.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Good morning.
MS. STITES: My name is Jennifer Stites. I just wanted to come up and say that I'm in support
of what Jonathan had just shared with the Council. The LEED rating systems, I truly
believe can be applied to affordable housing. There is obviously some upfront cost but as
Jonathan has alluded to the savings that are passed on to the homeowners through lower
utility bills I think outweigh those upfront costs, and I think that this is a really great
opportunity to move in the direction of LEED and get this in our projects. The
affordables is especially where we need to see this happening because not only the lower
utility bills but the durability that's built into these homes. At Dowling Co. we've been
building the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands housing projects and recently looking
at the homes at Keokea Upcountry we've evaluated that project for LEED for homes and
it looks very feasible that those homes could be certified on the certified level. So it is
possible. And in going through that process we've found many great opportunities to
improve the quality of the homes that we'll be building up there through durability
measures, material selection energy efficiency, all those types of things. So, I just wanted
to come up and share my support.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Jennifer. Any questions for Jennifer? Gladys?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. Just a quick question, Jennifer, and thank you
for being here. If I'm correct, you're the U. S. Green Building Council person that he was
talking about?
MS. STITES: Yeah. I'm involved with the local chapter of the U. S. Green Building Council
here in Hawaii and also represent Hawaii in the Pacific regions so connected with the
people on the West Coast of the mainland world so involved in the National organization.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. Just a quick question. What is the length
of payback usually in order to recover the cost of the initial installation?
MS. STITES: The payback is not something that I have calculated. There are statistics that the
National level organization has done on projects that Dowling Co. is building. We've
seen an initial upfront project cost increase of anywhere from 2 to 5 percent. I would say
on the certified level probably be closer to the 2 percent range. But I think the utility
savings, you know, once we're putting the solar water heaters on and water saving
fixtures in the homes, irrigation for landscaping those types of things there would be a
reduction. There's also green mortgages that are emerging that can be quite helpful
because it can help homeowners qualify for higher mortgage because they're going to
have lower utility bills. So I don't have an exact number for you but I could definitely get
information from the National organization on that for you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. I'd just be curious to know more or less
how many years particularly here on Maui. You know, we tend to be very unique in
relationship to the rest of the country. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Councilman Kaho'ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. Jennifer, are you familiar
with the Residential Workforce Housing Policy?
MS. STITES: I am. I haven't read it lately. So somewhat familiar.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. My only question is this, given the fact
that we're trying to make some changes before use today I'm not sure if you're aware of
the exact proposed changes that were . . . I'm just wondering in terms of including now
these components of LEED certification and LEED silver into the language of the bill, is
that something that you had some time to think about how you might make
recommendations to this Committee?
MS. STITES: In terms of exact language and fitting into the bill I have not. But it's something
that as an idea I think it's a great idea and I think it could be further developed and I
would be happy to spend some time assisting with that process.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: I think, Chair, if we're going to move in the
direction that's going to be farther reaching than what we intend to do that this Committee
would be open to taking a look at added amendments perhaps or language that would
help to move this bill to make it even better. You know, perhaps we could use your
support.
CHAIR NISHIKI: So you have homework.
MS. STITES: That's okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And we appreciate your input, Jennifer.
MS. STITES: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: So work with our Staff, we've got two Scotts here and our Secretary, and my
office or any Council member that you may be familiar with and who made contact with.
MS. STITES: Great. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And thank you for your assistance today.
MS. STITES: Thanks.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee members? Also, Jo-Ann Ridao here
with Housing.
ITEM NO. 2 AMENDMENTS TO THE RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING
POLICY (C.C. No. 09-25)
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, at the last meeting, certain Members raised the issue of on-site versus
offsite calculations, and I thank you for this concern. Today working with my Staff, we
drafted some proposed language to make clear on-site and offsite. Currently, the
ordinance talks about on-site where it is a 60-40 split. Hundred homes - 60 market, 40
affordable. For those choosing the offsite, a hundred homes - 40 in addition to it, which
would make a total of 140. In the proposal that we passed out to you, Committee
Members, exactly addresses this. Also, in the distribution, we also are proposing from a
40 percent to a 30 percent reduction which are 600,000 or less which are to be located onsite some of the justifications that were shared were number one, if we can get
developments to occur on-site we can have mixed uses of people in our community that
earn different types of income. Also, I think with Jonathan's and Jennifer's input today,
they talk about smart growth principles such as infrastructure public transit. walk-ability
to jobs and services, and also perhaps a reduction of utility bills, vehicle not having to go
travel great distances of which Jonathan said might perhaps amount to a thousand dollars.
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I guess I'd first like to get the Administration's comments - Jo-Ann and also Corporation
Counsel.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. As far as LEED certification I think that we all as a community
should be working toward LEED certification. One of the matters that has been crossing
my mind is that I do know that all homes that are built in Maui County today must do
solar. I think that is a, I believe that is a Public Works requirement and so that's the kind
of stuff that's going through my mind. Is this a Public Works permitting issue or is this a
workforce issue? I think we need to, I mean, the Residential Workforce Housing Policy
issue. I think it's a good idea to encourage developers to consider LEED at this time and
I also agree with Gladys that I would like to see some numbers because we do know, as
Gladys stated, many of our people that have difficulty, we have many people that have
difficulty securing mortgages and to add cost on may be prohibitive for them to get the
mortgage so how we accomplish this is what is going through my mind right now. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any comments in regards to the changes that we've proposed in the
ordinance? Just looking specifically at 2.96.040A(1) and (2) . . . and (3), which is no
changes. Or do you need time to review that, Jo-Ann?
MS. RIDAO: I think Kim and I would like a few minutes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Anybody else would like time out so we can take a ten-minute recess
for you to review the ordinance?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Recess.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. We'll recess till 9:45 a.m. Thank you. Committee in recess.
(gavel).. .
RECESS: 9:35 a.m.
RECONVENE: 9:46 a.m.

CHAIR NISHIKI: . . . (gavel). . . Meeting please reconvene. I think the Staff worked with
Jo-Ann to see how the Administration is reading the present ordinance, and to see if there
was some sort of consistency. So maybe, Jo-Ann, you could look at what is being
presented and what the Administration is interpreting right now.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. From my point of view as someone who implements the law or
interprets it for implementation, the way your Staff has defined this . . . I'm looking at the
second page of -- where it says 2.96 in blue on the top.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
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MS. RIDAO: And the way your Staff has interpreted on-site as well as offsite is the way that we
are currently administering the program. However, I think you need to hear from
Corporation Counsel.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Kimberly?
MS. SLOPER: Thank you. As far as the definitions, the terms to be added, the single sheet that
everybody received defining on-site and offsite I think that is fine and clearly defines
what the Administration has been, how the Administration has been interpreting the
different ways that the requirement can be implemented. My only concern at this point is
with different requirements for on-site versus offsite, and that's something I think I need
to research a little bit more as far as whether there could be any constitutional challenges
to that.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Where is that located?
MS. SLOPER: That's in the multi-page, the front and back I guess the proposed amendments 2.96.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Let's go through it. A, under A, all we did was add after ordinance,
the fourth sentence, just for clarification because Members had it. When you calculate
on-site, we added so that 100 percent of the development is comprised of 30 percent
workforce and 70 percent market. That would clarify how we understand and I think this
Administration understands the 100 percent. That means for those of you that had any
question about the on-site, it would be in a given development of a 100 units, 70 percent
would be market and if we change it to 30 percent as being proposed here, 30 percent or
30 homes would be the affordable. Okay. So we added that to clarify out of that
hundred, 70/30. Okay. And if you go to B, this is now outside the project. And so, it
says, again after ordinance so that 100 percent of the development is comprised of 50
percent workforce housing and 50 percent market. So now you go outside the calculation
is according to Administration 100 percent, out of the 100 percent or 100 homes you add
50 more to the outside, that is why we talk about offsite and its definition.
Administration -- true, not true?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, Mr. Chair . . .
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Your examples really are -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Wrong.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: -- based on value.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: You're saying less than 600,000 is one and the
other is greater than 600,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, I think you mean to go to #2, yeah, in your . . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, excuse me.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Offsite/on-site.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, you're right. I stand corrected. Yeah, you're right, you're right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, #2. Okay. That's right, I stand corrected. I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, that's okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And then I guess "C" pretty well remains the same. And then we go to
number 2 again. And those are the offsite in which -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --the hundred . . . um, Administration, any comments? I guess I want to
know where the Corporation Counsel has the problem and that we need to look at.
MS. SLOPER: The only, and I'm not sure that it is a problem that's kind of .. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MS. SLOPER: I'm just not sure yet is when you look at Subsection A.1 .A, the proposal is that it
would be a 30 percent requirement so you would have 70 percent market and 30 percent
residential workforce housing. When you look at 2.A then the requirement is a 40
percent requirement so there's a difference in what the requirement is for on-site and
offsite and I think that was done on purpose but I just would like some additional time to
research you know whether there could be any challenge to that based on the
Constitution.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, okay. Okay, because when we consider on-site we want to give the
developers an incentive.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And should we wish to even drop it to 25 percent or whatever.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
MS. SLOPER: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Mr. Mateo, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chair, so to Corporation Counsel then if that specific
language that we're looking at in A with the 30 percent, if that is identified as an
incentive, would that kind of like quench the question on whether or not it is
challengeable?
MS. SLOPER: Probably.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. That was what the bottom line would be, the intent, yeah, the
incentive.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yes. So if it's taken as an incentive then the potential legal
question would not really arise because it becomes the developer's choice whether they
want to take the incentive, build it on-site at the lesser percentage or they can choose like
the rest of the policy has multiple options, whether or not they want to go offsite at the 40
percent.
MS. SLOPER: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So, the option value takes place so I kind of think it kind of
helps with the legal question.
MS. SLOPER: That's my inclination, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. And thank you, Danny, because I know that you worked hard on this
and you wanted to make sure that it stood the legal challenge. Any other questions now
that we've addressed the concern what Kimberly had a concern about?
Mr. Kaho' ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair, not a question but just another thought
because when we were looking at whether or not on-site or offsite serves as a benefit in
this situation for workforce housing. But when you're looking at an incentive on-site it's
saying to the developer that if you decide to do the affordable housing units within your
development project area and you keep it there at the 70/30 percent is what we're offering
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as an incentive, I'm just wondering whether or not another scenario would be this in light
of the fact that we have talked now about looking at LEED certification or LEED silver.
Would you consider the idea that one of the incentives could be that if you want to
provide for your workforce housing at a location that is LEED certified as another
incentive so that the development area may be way up in Ulupalakua, I'm just using that
as an example, and if they do the on-site, it would require that 30 percent of that project
be for workforce housing which is great. But what we have done in that scenario we
have now placed people up in Ulupalakua and perhaps they all work in Kahului or, you
know, as an example, that that does not make it real easy for that particular family who is
looking for affordability for looking for housing to also be ably employed in an area that's
so far away from where they live. And then what is the transportation in that location in
terms of affordability? What is the cost for utilities? So if you look at that as part of
what we're trying to achieve for workforce housing then maybe one more scenario would
be that if the developer who chooses to provide workforce housing in an area that's
conducive to LEED certification that, that would be an additional benefit to the
workforce housing component so that we make that also as an incentive. And that
doesn't lead us to whether it's on-site or offsite but it gives them another option to find a
better location that makes housing not only affordable but close to schools, close to work,
public transportation and all of those things and still give them that kind of advantage. I
think it's a win-win for workforce housing, you know. So I just offer that as one more
perhaps idea than just on- or offsite.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Right, right. Okay. Any other comments or questions? Jo Anne?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I did a calculation and this would be a comparison
between 1 A and 2A and I just used simple figures just so that I could find out on the
mathematical side whether it's an incentive or not an incentive. So I used just for I guess
for calculation purposes, I used a hundred thousand dollars per unit on-site under 1A I
used a hundred thousand dollars and assuming let's say you're looking at 70 units which
would be the market-priced units, I came up with a profit. If you assumed a thousand
dollars profit per unit, I came up with seventy thousand dollars in profit. Then I did the
calculation with the 30 units assuming they were half again as much using fifty thousand
and assumed a loss per home because they were the affordable units of two thousand
dollars per unit. So the margin would be if you're looking at 1A you're looking at a
seventy thousand dollar profit and a sixty thousand dollar loss. So there's a ten thousand
dollar spread just using those figures for all intense and purposes. Now, I did the same
thing with 2A and I came up with 100 units on-site so there's 100 units assuming the
same profit that I assumed in the first equation, I'm looking at a thousand dollars of profit
per unit. So I came up with a hundred thousand dollars profit. Then I did the same
calculation because now you're requiring 40 units be built offsite assuming the same loss
of two thousand dollars per unit, I came up with a cost or a loss of eighty thousand
dollars. Now, I subtracted in the first case, you know, you're looking at a difference,
you're looking at a sixty thousand dollars loss on 1A and a seventy thousand dollars
profit, so the margin is basically ten thousand dollars between the two of those. Now, on
2A, I'm subtracting the eighty thousand dollars loss from the hundred thousand dollars
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profit and now you're looking at a twenty thousand dollars profit. So, I'm just using
figures as an example of what would happen in terms of an incentive. So the guy that's
actually building the units offsite has a greater margin, a greater potential of profitability
if you use the same identical figures. So if you're trying to achieve an incentive to build
on-site, it's not working through these numbers. All I'm doing is I'm just applying the
same standard. So if I'm incorrect in any assumptions I'm making, fine, but I think that
the guy who's building the 40 units offsite it's going to be a greater incentive for that
person to always build offsite because his potential for profitability on the market priced
units is greater than any potential that he has where he's constrained by doing the 70/30.
So that's my only point is that monetarily the numbers from a financial perspective when
you do an actual calculation they don't come out. So it depends what we want to do as
far as do we want housing, if we want housing built on-site then we have to tweak it.
We've got to look at some other kind of formula that it makes it more feasible for the guy
because ostensibly if the Council says we want to do more on-site than offsite, this is the
way that we're going to do it. So that is just my quick calculation to that. Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Staff?
MR. KANESHINA: You know, Members, that's duly noted, I mean, your calculation. We ran
the same numbers, you know, last week when we were looking at the various options.
One thing to note that we did identify is not only from a peer quantifiable dollar amount
that Jo Anne pointed out, there's also by building offsite a lot of intangible costs such as
having to go back to rezone another site some place else that cost a lot of money.
Tapping into utilities, that costs a lot of money. Having to deal with the iwi and the
bones and the burials, that costs money and that could potentially delay things. So in
addition to the peer dollar-for-dollar amount, there's also a myriad of intangibles that by
building offsite it could be very expensive as well. It's just really hard to quantify what
that dollar amount would be. But you're correct, initially on the surface it appears that
there's not really much of an incentive to build on-site but if you take into considerations
all of the intangibles, it can get very expensive and that's all I wanted to add.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I guess Jo Anne, when we looked at that you know you bring up the dollarfor-dollar but I think that ultimately the developer is going to have to look at those
numbers and see if there's any incentive. I mean, you can go and say, oh well, I paid so
much for the land costs here. If I go and build it offsite, I have to pay a little bit more
also for the land costs because I have to cite those 50 units for the land cost. That may be
something that he or she or they may have to look at because now you're going to have to
create additional land. How much is that going to be? You know, we can't create that as
a rocket science. All I'm just saying is how we are trying to tweak it is perhaps look at
dropping a percentage on the on-site so that this may be an incentive. I'm not, we don't
have those concrete answers. Go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and I totally understand what you're saying. I think
one of the other questions that also comes up is when you're looking at offsite and I
raised this last time is from an environmental perspective when the individuals coming
forward for the application whether it's, you know, on-site usually what we'll do is in the
negotiation we'll say okay. His original proposal is whatever it is. And many times they
want to give money instead of even building the units, so that's another thing. They want
to give land. That's another option. But what I'm looking at is if the choice is to do the
improvements offsite as Scott is mentioning, there's an unintended or maybe not
considered impact and granted if that area where the units are to be built has, it's in an
SMA area or there's other factors, I know that it will probably have to go through its own
approval process because then those costs will have to be borne by the developer. But
my question principally would be, if somebody else . . . let's say somebody else has built
an affordable housing development, let's say Lokahi Pacific builds a hundred percent
affordable housing development, can any of those units, if money is given or whatever
consideration let's say those credits are bought, can any of those units even though they're
offsite can those be used to satisfy this requirement? And I don't know the answer to
that. I guess Corporation Counsel would have to answer that because I know that
sometimes people do they'll have another development which has other units that are
within an affordable range and they'll say, oh, well I'll buy those from you, and then
satisfy it. So the cost that he's talking about may not be as great as what we're looking at,
if that capability exists to actually buy those credits from another developer or from a
nonprofit.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And that's true. In that case, none of those scenarios would be used because
now they're using those credit. We'll ask the Administration that. So you watch that
whole thing.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Cause those are options. I think that, that is something that I wasn't sitting on
the Council then but Danny was, and I think that those are some of the issues that were
raised and that's the reason why the ordinance was crafted. Right now, Jo Anne, and
hopefully you can understand this part because you bring up all the other parts of the
ordinance, right now, we're looking at somehow to identify on-site and offsite and I think
they've done a good job at that. The dropping of those percentages . . . for the six
hundred thousand and below was, hopefully, to insight when and if the current economic
crisis gets better will help us out. But right now, I think that many Members are feeling
that we need to drop those percentages. So, Corporation Counsel, if you want to answer
or the Administration, the question raised by Jo Anne?
MS. RIDAO: I kind of agree with the Chair that if we can stick to the discussions of this
particular section; however, what Jo Anne has described is possible. Developers may
choose to partner with a non-profit to get the affordables or they can, like you said said,
purchase credits from the non-profit. But that is in a whole other section of the law.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and Mr. Chair, I think that for me I guess I'm looking
at the incentive for the person if, and this is a policy call that I think the Council or at
least this Committee should make. If we're looking at the 30 and the 40 then my thing
would be make it even more attractive by saying if you're going to do it on-site then do it
lower. Do it lower than 30 percent. You know, put it at 20 or 25 percent because what
you're doing is you're building a community. And if that's what we want to do, if that's
what we want to see created, then I think there it's more attractive to do it all in one area
where you can consider all the impacts, it's a community and that's just my thought.
Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And they're well taken. Any other comments from Committee members?
Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. I then to disagree a little with my
colleague in the sense that you're taking pure numbers and trying to equate it to the
profitability. Some of the other things that Mr. Kaneshina has not mentioned was the fact
that once you start going into two separate areas of construction, that means crews
moving back and forth, which is time and money. Grading and infrastructure
improvements on both sites now. So, I think the incentive is you got to really look at
what you come out with. We come out with this one we come out with every time ten
more units if you're talking a hundred units, we get 40 versus 30, which would be on-site,
and that's important too. And at times maybe building in areas where those people are
closer to their jobs then the area for which this site is going to be built. Case in point,
Makena, 670, maybe they want to work somewhere else. Maybe they're working further
away, and maybe like we had Hookai, right, was the area where we want to put the 250
units which would be closer to those not only working in Kihei and Kihei town but also
who might work in Kahului because you're half way, not driving one end to the other.
Now, they say, oh what about closer to the hotels? But you're there. If you were living
in Kahului and you lived in Hookai, you're half way there, right, distance-wise, almost
half way there. So I think although you're looking at pure numbers, pure numbers cannot
be worked out this way, and I think we've got to have some discretion and make it
attractive enough so that the Administration and others can put this together for us.
These things come back to us eventually for approval. It's not like we just . . . (inaudible)
. . . and go ahead and do it. And what we're trying to do and I agree, and I like what you
did, Mr. Chairman, I thank you very, very much because you've kind of made it specific,
on-site/offsite. I like that idea. We're clear on what we are doing now. On-site, hundred
units - 30/70. Offsite, hundred units, 40 so we come out with 140, right, and that's
exactly what it comes out, pure math. And I like that; it's clear. There's no discretion on
what's going to happen. I like that and I thank you and the Staff for working so hard on
it. I tend to agree with your proposals but I'll listen to all my other colleagues and let
them put their manao in. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, thank you. And we did work with the Administration just so that you
know in how their calculations are considered. It is unfortunate that we haven't seen that
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many developments occur. And then that is, I guess, the thrust of why you Members
have said let's look at lowering those percentages. And so, again, please understand that
this is just a small part of this ordinance. We're going to look at other places but this was
where I thought that you Members wanted to start. If I was wrong, then you need to
correct me, and then I'll shift gears and then go in another direction. Okay. But Gladys
first.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair, and no, you are absolutely correct. I think it's
imperative that we look at the percentages because you know the results tell us that it's . .
. it's just because of the times, really. I think if what had happened to our economy hadn't
happened, it might have been better. But you know we're in a tough time here and we
should be flexible when that happens and do what we have to do to make it work. I also
appreciate the clarity with the on-site and offsite. It's been kind of a messy thing and if
it's spelled out in the ordinance then it's not messy any more, it's clear. If you build onsite it's that 30/70. If we go 30 and if you build offsite, it's a hundred plus whatever 30 or
40 whatever you're using. So that makes that piece clear. What I'm wrestling with is this
idea of building on-site being an incentive. We want it to be an incentive to the
developer and I like the Chair's idea that it be couched as an incentive and maybe it will
handle the legal piece. But what I'm wrestling with is really something else. You know
we always hear about how wonderful it is to build on-site and we want everybody in the
same place, we want this mix, we want the millionaires mixed in with the regular folks
like us or people who are really struggling and having a hard time to even own a home,
and what it brings up to me, Chair, is I grew up in a plantation and I also live in a real
world, you know, with real people. I'm not one of those very wealthy people that live in
another kind of world. But you know when you live in a neighborhood of mixed
incomes, you have to be aware of how that's going to work. First of all, I have concerns
about property taxes and being able to maintain that home. That takes money and you
know you have to be able to paint the house regularly, fix the roof, take care of the yard,
make sure that, you know, you have adequate storage so the stuff isn't all out in front of
the house making it look . . . you know how it is when you have a very nicely maintained
home because the people that are in it have the money, and then the people next door are
struggling to buy food and they just can't afford a lawn mower or a storage barn or
whatever it is that they need. Also, there's lifestyle differences. You know, our style is
we're going to have our family birthday party in the garage and we're going to put luau
tables and you know we're going to do our thing at home. That might not be a fit, it
might not be a good idea in our neighborhood. Can we co-exist as neighbors when our
lifestyles are really different? And I always think about that. When we wax eloquent
about putting everybody together. It's a really nice idea but it does create issues,
neighborhood issues, and I don't think we pay attention to that. But then later on it
becomes a problem. I bought a home in a neighborhood that was rather upscale many
years ago. Well, over the years people sold and new owners came in and now it's a lot of
renters and when we began we had covenants that was strictly enforced, and I'm talking
about Makawao Ranch Acres for those who don't know what I'm talking about. When
Dan Ostrow built it he put in covenants, there was an agricultural coordinating committee
that was supposed to approve the fence or the color of the house or what kind of roof and
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all those things, well, it deteriorated over the years. And now as you drive through the
development, you'll see there are homes that are owned by original owners and they're
very pristine and beautiful and there's other homes that are probably owned by off-island
people that just rents them and don't pay much attention to them and it totally changed
the neighborhood. So that's the kind of stuff that goes through my mind when I look at
offsite and on-site, and this idea of let's collocate everybody together, I don't think it's a
simple thing and that's because I've lived it.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. And Gladys, your points are well taken. And I want to say this for the
Committee Members to think about. Hopefully, we'll find a developer that wants to do it.
We don't know who is out there and how he or she or they feel. But in this circumstance
because we're lowering the on-site, please remember that these homes that are in the
lower end of the spectrum, yeah, in which we're trying to lower. They're the 600,000 and
below.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah but . . . (inaudible) . . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, that's the point that we need to . . . yeah, for those that want to go the
million dollar homes, hey, well, you're going to have to pay more under this calculation
and think that was done for that reason. And so, but these are those types. And I know
because even for where I live, you know, hey, no hang your clothes on the clothes line. I
live in an apartment, no pets or even to the point where no smoking. I'm not saying good
or bad, I'm just saying that those things come up. Where my son lives . . . a new area,
affordable, oh, man, you cannot bring this, you cannot bring that, you feel like the
gestapo and he goes, uh, Daddy, I don't know why I'm living over here now. Oh,
surfboard, I'm not going to live my surfboard in the small patio. Those are happening. I
don't know why. And I'm not a fighter for either or but it's happening, which I don't
know what to say, what else to say but thank you, Gladys, for your input. I appreciate it.
Any other comments in regards to the definition because it doesn't seem like anybody has
any problem with the on-site or offsite definition? Okay.
The other area, and Jo Anne brought it up so I'll discuss it and maybe you may want to
look at this, Members, is right now on the on-site we have 30 percent. I don't know if
you want to go and give another incentive to go anything lower than that. I throw it out
to you but please don't defeat the very purpose of this bill and go too low. I mean, I don't
know. Jo Anne, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I was thinking before we used to have like 10 percent, I
mean, that was kind of the rule of thumb, it was like 10 percent that we were using. But I
don't want to go that low. Before we had this economic meltdown I think we were
looking at higher percentages but I just ran some numbers just from a financial
perspective and I think there would still be sufficient incentive to go to 25 percent, you
know, for the on-site, and that would be my suggestion. Instead of looking at 30 percent,
just go to 25 percent because if we want to see homes being built, even if it's 70 marketpriced homes for or 75 market-priced homes for 25 affordables, if that lowering of the
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percentage equates to units getting built, then it's better that we get the units built. You
know, we can argue about numbers all day but I know one of the individuals testified at
least in writing that they wanted to see the percentages lowered. I mean, I don't agree
with the amount that they've suggested but I would be willing to go to 25 and see if it
produces housing, irrespective of any of the other challenges that we have on permitting.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Again, 25 percent for the on-site. Any comments from Administration? I
know this is a Council policy decision but I don't wish to put on the spot, but Jo-Ann, just
any input?
MS. RIDAO: What I've been thinking about is, you know, when this law was instituted those
developers that we started working with or that are working with now already own their
land or own the property they wanted to develop. So it's pretty much, they had to see
how their project would fit into the law. With this change, I think it will give developers
some incentive to look at land that they could actually do both on-site, you know the
affordables as well as the market on-site. I mean, there may be developers out there that
have land currently that they're just sitting on to see what happens and they may come in
with some suggestions. But the ones that we've been working with so far already had
their project kind of like well on its way and they had to make it work for them with this
law. So I'm thinking with the 25 percent we may get people in asking questions on how
this can work for them so I'm okay with the 25 percent.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And I want to ask the gentleman that worked on this ordinance and put a lot
of effort into it. I don't mean to have you say any number but Mr. Mateo, I mean, we
look to your guidance also because I think you've heard the ups and the downs and
sideways and all kinds of ways, so your input, please.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. I guess because
everybody is sitting down it's easy for me to make my statements at this point. Purpose
and intent is real clear. We've been talking about the purpose and intent for the policy for
the last number of years. Climate has changed; times have changed. We've heard the
developers continuously tell us that the original numbers that we've dealt with, the 40
percent and the 50 percent was too high. I, personally, never bought it because profit
margins were high. But this time around, you know, we don't see jobs happening. This
time around, we see an increase in unemployment. We know of many union benches that
are full. We see people having difficulty at this point. The bottom line for me, Mr.
Chair, was not the number but when the hell the houses are going to be built. That was
the bottom line for me. And if we're looking at 25 percent, you know, now comes the
time to challenge these developers. You wanted lesser percentages - 25 percent perhaps
is achievable at this particular point and time. Get the homes built; put our people in
homes, affordable homes. I can support 25 percent, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much, Mr. Mateo. Any other comments from Committee
members? Mr. Kaho'ohalahala?
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. I agree with everything that
the Chair has said about the intent and the purpose, and it's real clear in the ordinance.
What was provided for us in testimony this morning from Jonathan Starr here was if
we're looking at incentives, if you've got to reduce some of those requirements, maybe
some of those incentives would be what he had suggested in his own testimony is give
that kind of incentive to a developer if they're moving their project towards LEED
certification. So if you're going to reduce it to 25 then say that part of the requirement is
that you meet some of the LEED certification in your development because that is a
component that we're talking about that's going to allow livability and affordability to the
people that we're seeking to serve. So, if they really want to gain that kind of an
incentive then part of what is suggested in the testimony is to use this as one more
measure of an incentive to the developer. So I just wanted to bring it back to some of the
testimony we got and some of what I think we need to really consider moving forward in
terms of affordability.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And your points are well taken, and we'll look at that as far as how we can
insert those as language.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: I mean, if you look at you're going to reduce the
percentage as an example, if you're moving it down from 30 to 25 percent, then the
incentive would be that I get another 5 percent to go to market.
CHAIR NISHIKI: We're going, actually we're going more than that. We're going from 40 to 25
which is a big number.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Fifteen.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yes, right. So, all I'm saying is that you're
allowing the developer to gain the benefit by reducing our percentage requirements for
workforce housing. But in the reduction of that we should give some of the benefit to the
affordable housing so why not consider making sure that those affordable units are at
least LEED certify. You know what I'm saying? So somewhere in there if you add that
component then a reduction or an incentive to the developer comes in but a benefit goes
to the workforce housing, you know.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Okay. Let me ask Corporation Counsel, in regards to looking at this
area of LEED and I don't know the specific language, is this the right place for . . . if we
may want to look at this as a policy where would we put it in the ordinance?
MS. SLOPER: I think that there, just looking at 2.96.140 which is incentives and I was looking
at that because there is a subsection in that that deals with . . . it says, developments that
include on-site residential workforce housing units may be entitled to a density bonus
subject to enactment of enabling legislation. So if we're going to talk about LEED
certified houses then that may be a place that it could go in this chapter. I'm not sure if it
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shouldn't also be included in like the Building Code or you know something closer to the
permitting process as well.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. So, Sol, if it's alright and also Committee members, we take into
consideration looking at where we can input some of the LEED proposals. Any
discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, well, Mr. Chair, I just wanted one point of
clarification because I know we're moving from now if we make amendments that's all
well and done but if I'm correct when this meeting first started, Ms. Sloper, did you not
say you still had to go back and check for constitutionality on this issue? And the reason
Pm bringing it up, Mr. Chair, if that's the case, then why not go work on it, get all this
done, find the constitutionality, bring it back with everything whether it's LEED, 25
percent, wherever you need to do that because if constitutionality is part of it, well, we
should know that before we go running off and doing anything. Now, I'm all for what is
being said so far, however, let's get it done right and I'm hearing and again I asked Ms.
Sloper if I heard correctly if she wanted to go back and check that part out, to research
that part about constitutionality. So, Mr. Chair, if we could get that clarification cause,
again, the idea that's thrown is great. But then maybe it gives you and your Committee
some time with all of our suggestions throw 'em in, come out, and this is what will come
out the next time we have something ready to work for and not unconstitutional, no
problems and no questions and we get it put across the table.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, and Mr. Victorino, you are absolutely right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Today, we're not making any motions nor are we passing any
ordinances.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: We're going, we were looking at some of these things that have been brought
up and at our next meeting we will probably try to draft an ordinance. But in lieu of
where different areas of concern that have been brought up, we will be working with our
Corporation Counsel to fit it into the right area of the existing ordinance. Is that clear?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's clear. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Jo Anne?
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: With respect to what Councilmember Kaho'ohalahala is
bringing up I would also look at even lowering the percentage if it is a LEED certified
units that are going to be delivered it could be market as well as the homes to be
delivered in the affordable category. I would look at maybe lowering that percentage to
perhaps 20 percent because in order to deliver LEED certified homes so that all the
homes constructed in a particular development are all similar looking. I would say that
does initially going in it does cost perhaps a little bit more if you're building it on-site. So
I would say that may be another way to approach it looking at instead of 25 percent. If
you're going to do LEED certified then permit 20 percent requirement cause at least then
you know the people going into those homes over time the repair costs are going to be
down, the regular monthly operating costs for their utilities are going to be down. So if
you look at just comparing an affordable non-LEEDS with an affordable LEEDS that
maybe a comparable in terms of their overall construction price, you know over time the
operating costs for the LEED certified is going to be less because all those costs going
forward over a long period of time are going to be reduced. So you're really delivering a
home that is more livable for that individual who is going to inhabit that place and it
really is about trying to help people when they're struggling, and right now people can't
pay their utility bills. They can't pay their monthly operating costs. So I just throw that
out as maybe one way that we might approach it when you're working with the
Administration. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair? Mr. Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other comments from Committee Members? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And since Ms. Johnson is talking about on-site 20 percent
then I would also like to incorporate offsite and maybe having offsite 5 percent less
instead of 40, 35 if you're putting LEED certification in the project themselves. So, I
mean you're asking for ideas. I think this is what I would like to see if we're going to use
LEEDS now as one of our incentives we shouldn't just worry and say only on-site. I say
offsite too because what do we want to do? We want to achieve affordability, sustainable
energy, renewable energy and this is all part of the issue, right, Mr. Chair? So I would
like you to incorporate not only on-site but offsite so if we go 20 percent maybe 35. . . I
don't know, percentages we can play with but I'd like to make sure that when we do this
we do it across the board for both on-site and offsite. So if it's constitutional, we're going
to get homes built now. And I think that's the object right now is get affordable homes
built now. Get people back working. Isn't that what we're trying to do, trying to
accomplish all of this said and done?
CHAIR NISHIKI: So if I understand, this would be an option given to the development?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yep, exactly.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. More?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair, if I could, I just wanted to add couple
more comments. I think that we're looking at the percentages as incentives and that's
why earlier I had suggested whether or not another option would be that LEED, and it
doesn't mean that it's on- or offsite. It means that it goes to the appropriate location that
would be LEED certified. So we're not bickering about percentages on or off, we're just
looking at you can do it on, off at a percentage or you can have another option as LEED
certification and then move it towards that direction and then let's decide what that would
entail. So that's all I'm wanting to add.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Any other comments? I think we've had a good discussion and it
seems like everyone understands which is important and now we'll come back another
date and look at a draft ordinance, if this is okay with all Members today that have
attended. If there are no objections, the Chair would like to close public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And also defer this item. I know that there is one thing that was said to me
by an elder and she just said, uh, I guess she takes care of children, she said please have
Members say a prayer for the DOE and the Lingle Administration so that they come out
of this furlough with a decision so that our kids can have a better education. So with that
ending, I would defer this item and adjourn the meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thanks.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Meeting adjourned. . .(gavel).
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
ADJOURN: 10:37 a.m.
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